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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To report to Committee as requested on progress being made to extend the three stream wheeled bin refuse collection and recycling service to as many properties as possible in the Borough.

1.2
To tell members about the progress being made to re-tender the waste paper/cardboard collection service.

1.3
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions & Priorities:

· Council Ambitions: -

· protect and enhance the environmental quality of the area

· Council’s core values: -

· ensure that access to services is available to all;


and treat everyone equally

· Community objectives: -

· environmental excellence

· Corporate priorities: - 

· to recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste Management Strategy

· To support the commitments in the Corporate Performance and Improvement Plan 2007 we will

	ACTION

To roll out the three stream waste collection service.

To raise awareness of waste minimisation, recycling and composting.
	OUTPUTS & TARGETS

The 3 Stream refuse collection and recycling service will cover all parts of the Borough and be extended to 95% of households by the end of 2008.

The amount of waste produced by each household reduced to 388kg per property per annum by 2010 and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives.


2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
Detailed reports regarding progress being made to implement this service have been presented to all meetings of this Committee over the last 18 months keeping members fully informed of all relevant issues affecting the new service.

3.
ISSUES

3.1
We have now taken delivery of all three of the new split bodied, triple bin lift refuse collection and recycling vehicles which were needed to complete the fleet of vehicles to provide the service when extended to the whole of the Borough.  A new triple bin lift will be fitted to our spare vehicle as soon as practicable now.  The fleet will then comprise of a total of 8 suitably equipped vehicles with 7 being needed to provide the service each day and a spare vehicle available for use when breakdowns occur or vehicles are off the road for servicing and testing.  There will be no ‘small vehicle’ available to continue to provide any other service than that that has been agreed by this Committee previously.

3.2
Attached at Annex ‘A’ is the Programme of Key Tasks that members have seen previously and I can report that other than the action set out for completion on Friday 2nd May all other tasks have so far been completed on time.

3.3
With regard to the consultation with Councillors on proposals in their respective areas, whilst this was a demanding exercise for all concerned it provided additional valuable information that has been where ever practicable included in the final proposals.  Details of the outcome of the consultation exercise were summarised and sent back to all Councillors who had raised specific issues in their areas.

3.4
The letters to be sent to residents were revised and updated and the broad content of the new letters were seen and agreed with the Chairman and certain key members before being used in the distribution process.

3.5
The letter distribution was separated into 2 parts.  Nearly 8,000 were printed and put into the post by our print management contractor from 6th May.  Those were where the collection proposals were more straightforward and didn’t require a plan.  The remaining almost 4,500 were printed in house as were the plans relating to the collection point locations for each individual property, folded, placed into envelopes and posted out.  In the case of these letters they were sent out starting from 15th May.  In order to encourage residents to take greater notice of the letter the envelopes were endorsed with, ‘Important Information Regarding Changes to Your Refuse Collection Service’.

3.6
Copies of the letters and an index explaining the references used on each letter are attached at Annex ‘B’ to this report.

3.7
The information leaflets and calendars have been revised and updated with the comments of those members who responded to the consultation exercise included where possible.  Prior to the start of the distribution of bins and leaflets all members will have been sent a copy of the new leaflets and a sample calendar for reference purposes.

3.8
The database used for the letter and wheeled bin distribution process this time has been based around the Council Tax database.  Some inconsistencies have still arisen nevertheless with addresses duplicated and problems with postcodes.  The Royal Mail database used for phase I and the trial round has been merged where necessary to provide a cross reference to obtain the best level of accuracy of address information as we have been able to achieve.  Notwithstanding this there have still been a small number of problems.  Some issues have arisen with mixed hereditaments, that is where a business address is also a residential address and these are being worked through to identify and resolve as appropriate.  In using the postal service for the delivery of over 12,000 letters it is nevertheless unavoidable that some are incorrectly delivered or retuned as being undelivered.  There being no postal workers strikes this time should also help this part of the project.

3.9
Changes have been made to the service being provided to properties that are not to receive wheeled bins and are to remain on sacks.  In total across the whole of the Borough there will be 611 properties that will have a sack based collection service.  This represents less than 3% of the total number of domestic properties in the Borough.  Each property will be provided with 2 rolls of sacks with 60 sacks per roll as a supply to cover a full year.  The sacks are lilac in colour in order to be clearly distinguishable from the blue and orange sacks used for commercial waste or black bags bought by residents for their own use.  The bags are printed with the following information on them, ‘Non Recyclable Household Waste Only:  For further information on our refuse collection & recycling service or to have wheeled bins contact our helpline on 01200 414599’.  A sample sack will be available to view on the evening of the meeting.

3.10
Where properties receive 120 sacks this is equivalent to using 2 sacks per week and a small number of extra sacks for use as necessary.  Two sacks is comparable with a 140ltr wheeled bin.  The sacks are collected weekly as are the 140ltr burgundy wheeled bins.  Experience of using sacks on the first phase was that residents in most cases assured us that they recycled what waste they could by taking it to their nearest recycling centre.  Advice to be given to all properties remaining on the sack system is to recycle as much waste as possible so the sacks they have been given will last for a year.  At a time we are also trying to put measures in place that would encourage waste minimisation and reduce the amount of waste going to landfill then it would be anomalous to allow properties remaining on sacks to fill as many as they wished each week when properties on wheeled bins are limited to a 140ltr bin and no side waste.  I am also conscious of keeping the number of sacks that collection staff have to handle to a minimum for both manual handling and Health & Safety reasons.  The letters that are to be attached to the rolls of sacks have included in them the location of all the recycling centres in the Borough.  The use of this sack system is a change to what residents have been used to in the past and members are asked to give their approval to this new policy.

3.11
Some difficulties are arising regarding caravan sites where units are being occupied all year round and the service that residents may be entitled to receive and differentiating the waste from those premises from that produced elsewhere on the site.  The lack of clear information as regards the licensing of the site and planning conditions is making it difficult to identify which properties ought to receive the standard domestic refuse collection and recycling service.  Work is still ongoing to clarify the nature and extent of service to be provided on several sites in the Borough.  Similar issues also exist as regards holiday let properties which are effectively businesses in themselves.

3.12
Work has been ongoing for some while to attempt to resolve problems that have arisen as a result of occupiers of a number of properties that were not willing to adapt to the service changes made last October as part of the previous phase of the roll out of the service.  Residents have been contacted and advised that the ‘interim arrangements’ that were put in place must come to an end by the start of the final phase on Monday 30th June.  Considerable resistance to change has been felt but as much time as possible has been spent in considering each set of circumstances and liasing with those residents affected in order to come to a solution that we can deliver with the resources available.  It is very important that acceptable operational solutions are arrived at by the time the start of collections involving the final phase gets underway.  It will not be possible within the existing resources available to provide any similar interim service to properties in this final phase as happened in the previous phase.  It is inevitable that some people will remain unhappy about their particular circumstances and the service we are able to provide them with.

3.13
The delivery of wheeled bins began on Tuesday 27th May and will be complete by Friday 20th June.  To avoid some of the problems that arose last time the suppliers delivery teams are being accompanied by members of our staff who can then both supervise the process and try to answer any enquiries from residents that might arise at the time.

3.14
Whilst residents are being asked to not use the wheeled bins immediately and only put them out for collection from Monday 30th June it is nevertheless anticipated that many people will use them sooner rather than later.  Collections of the wheeled bins will happen regardless of when they are left out providing the bins left coincide with the collection schedule for blue or green bins and are left at the appropriate collection point.

3.15
The temporary internal staff redeployments will remain in place until the end of July to allow a four week period after the start of the new service when additional resources are available to help deal with enquiries.

3.16
Two training sessions have been held with staff that work in the Contact Centre and on Level ‘B’ Reception to go through the detail of the project and the improved handling of enquiries at the first point of contact.  The staff have been provided again with all the relevant information and access to data, plans, etc.  Extra staff have been employed in the Contact Centre to see them through this period.

3.17
Following the first letter distribution to just less that 8,000 properties enquiries were received from approximately 1½% of residents affected by the change in service which is considerably less than the level of response received during the last phase.

3.18
At the same time as rolling out the household waste collection and recycling service work has been done to improve and extend our commercial waste collection service.  In order for the Council to collect waste from a commercial or business property there must be a valid Waste Transfer Note between the business as the producer of the waste and the Council as the collector of the waste which also indicates the nature of the waste being produced and the place where it will be properly disposed of.  The process for the collation of the Waste Transfer Notes has been overhauled to ensure that we don’t in future collect any commercial waste from a business without there being the necessary documentation in place.  The service has been extended from the original orange sacks/green sticker system to include collection using several different sizes of wheeled bins.  The charges for the new service are set out on page 193 of the 2008/9 Budget Book.  A number of new customers have been signed up for our service which is helpful from a financial point of view for the Council.

3.19
As mentioned in my previous reports work is underway to put out to competitive tender again the waste paper and cardboard collection service.  Over time the scale and value of the work has increased and now exceeds the EU threshold for a contract of this nature.  The current contract must come to an end by the end of September.  It would be possible to take the contract back in-house and provide the service using resources employed by ourselves and this option is currently being evaluated.  The intention is to provide the new service that runs parallel to the refuse collection and recycling service so that paper and cardboard is collected on the same day rather than in most cases on a totally separate day which at present does lead to some confusion.  In going out to tender it could lead to the cost of the service increasing but alternatively money could be saved.  We will only know when the tenders are returned.

4.
RISK ASSESSMENT


Resources


Funding for the provision of the ‘interim service’ has been made available to allow some special arrangements to continue up to the end of June.  After 30th June there will be no additional vehicles or manpower available to provide any service outside of that that falls within the terms of the policies agreed previously by this Committee.


The Contact Centre has more resources available and better training so that enquiries can be better handled at the first point of contact this time.  It is inevitable that there will be some enquiries that take a considerable amount of staff time to investigate and respond to and this may well stretch the resources working on the operational side of the service.


Technical, Environmental and Legal


The technical skills required to implement the new service have been provided by existing staff.


From an environmental perspective there are considerable improvements already in terms of less waste going to landfill and more waste being recycled.  The success of the scheme is shown in the improvements in our recycling statistics and which should get even better when this final phase is fully up and running.  In addition due to the introduction of end of lane and collection point arrangements the distances travelled by our vehicles are reducing hence our carbon footprint is coming down.


Legally the Council has the authority to determine what the collection arrangements for each property will be.  Details of the legislation were summarised in my last report to Committee dated 15th January 2008 at paragraph 2.25.


Reputation


The changes made last year when introducing the service to 7,500 properties have in all but a small percentage of cases been accepted and work very well.  The vast majority of residents appear to be quite satisfied with the service they are provided with and so after the initial reaction there was last year the effectiveness and economy of the new service should enhance the Council’s reputation.

5.
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
Approve the use of lilac sacks for the collection of sack based non-recyclable household waste where each household is supplied with 120 sacks as a years supply, and

5.2
Continue to support the work underway to roll out the final phase of the 3 stream refuse collection and recycling service to the remaining properties in the Borough.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers

Reports to Community Committee

· 11th March 2008 – Min No 895

· 15th January 2008 – Min No 692

· 6th November 2007 – Min No 527

· 11th September 2007 – Min No 362

· 17th July 2007 – Min No 196

· 22nd May 2007 – Min 49

· 13th March 2007 – Min No 794

· 16th January 2007 – Min No 647

· 7th November 2006 – Min No 477

For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.
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